
Dear Sir or Madam:

As Mayor and Council President of Darby Borough we are writing in wholehearted support of the 
Darby Free Library Renovation & Resilience Initiative, a project to replace the mechanical systems 
and repair the foundation and masonry of the oldest continually-operating library in The United 
States.  

For many years the Darby Free Library has struggled to remain open, which it has done even 
through the Covid 19 pandemic, with very few resources.  Now it has it has come to our attention 
that the very foundation of the building is crumbling and requires immediate remediation.  Lack 
of proper heating, cooling and ventilation systems has meant that moisture has become a severe 
problem, eroding the brick structure, causing rising damp, and putting our collections and historic 
archives in peril.  

This initiative intends to address those symptoms, as well as install a modern HVAC system to 
resolve the causes, mindful that the building mechanicals must function in sympathy with the 
historic fabric of the building and not put it in further danger.  Installing modern mechanicals will 
also improve the comfort and functioning of the building, which now employs a piecemeal solution 
of window units for cooling, and open windows for fresh air, and was in need of an update even 
before we discovered these additional issues.  The project also aims to modernize our antiquated 
lighting to highly-efficient LED lamping, which will save on operating costs, be less harmful to 
collections, and improve the environment for patrons.

Our community simply cannot afford to lose this resource.  While blessed with many houses of 
worship, we have few other steadfast institutions in our town, and only one library.  Our library 
does so much more than just lend books (though that would be reason enough).  Originally founded 
in 1743, we also house an important research collection, composed of local Darby photographs, 
documents and archives, including several volumes from the founding collection.

While we don’t have the space or resources for a “teen” room, or even a separate children’s area, 
our library provides enrichment programs, live homework help, and a safe place for children after 
school. It also lends Chromebooks in house, and provides often sole internet access for many 



residents.  Nearly 30% of Darby residents have income under the federal poverty level. Access to 
printers, internet and computer assistance is vital for job applications, unemployment and medical 
assistance services, in addition to homework.

That is why we support the Darby Library Board, a group of area residents, and our hardworking 
library staff in pursuing funding for this essential institution in our town.

Sincerely,

































To Whom It May Concern: 

I was called upon to help draft this grant application for the Darby Free Library Renovation & 

Resilience Initiative, of which this letter is a part. In gathering documentation and supporting statements, 
and thinking intensely about the town and the library, I feel it all boils down to the fact that poor people 
who live in a poor town are faced by compound disadvantage.  Other inequities can sometime be 
countered by their circumstances – a child born with a disability might have well-off parents who can 
afford extra services and time bringing up their child, for example.  But poverty in the United States is 
an endless loop, where all the interventions which might be brought to bear are unavailable.   

Darby is a town where many of the houses are blighted or derelict. The town recently put a moratorium 
on churches on Main Street because they were replacing so much of the tax base. The median price for a 
house in Darby is $69,500. In the US as a whole it is $231,200.  Schools are funded through real estate 
taxes. The library is also funded locally. Other typical sources of support like friends, family, or 
religious institutions are also struggling. This means that the child reared in this environment who most 
needs a helping hand, is the least likely to find it. That is unfair, undemocratic, and yes, un-American. It 
is why President Biden has twice visited Darby this past year. 

Even this grant application demonstrates the point.  It has been an enormous task, and while the library 
staff and many other have worked to complete it, the bulk of the application has been done by two 
people who can afford to take time away from other jobs to work on it, nearly full-time, for two weeks, 
with good computer equipment, wifi and a printer.  They also came from families which could afford to 
educate them well, and they both have advanced degrees.  

Imagine what good would flow from a well-housed, well-staffed and well-stocked library in our 
neighborhood. Imagine the encouragement offered, and the sense of hope and worth given to those who 
have it so tough already. 

But by making this possible, we not only help the most vulnerable in our neighborhood, we help 
everyone. We are not singling out special groups, even though they may be the ones who most benefit.  
A Free Library is open and available to all. Though I am able to buy books for myself and my daughter, 
I use the library all the time – because online or in person I can order just about any book I want through 
the Delaware County Library System. It will arrive two blocks from my house within days, and someone 
will call me to tell me it is ready to be picked up. That is remarkable. 

It’s remarkable, but in the United States having a local library that is respected and supported without 
reservation should not be, no matter how poor your town.   

Sincerely,  

 
Emily Finigan 
Darby Resident 

























It confronted possible closure in 2009 with a decrease in state funding, but remained open after the bor-
ough council voted to double the amount it gives to the library each year.
The borough of about 11,000 already has a tight budget. Darby’s median household income is under 
$34,000, and almost 30 percent of its residents live below the federal poverty level, according to the most 
recent Census Bureau figures.
Mayor Helen Thomas said those economic realities make it difficult to raise taxes - already among the 
highest in the region - but they also make the library an especially important resource.
“A lot of our residents don’t have computers and things like that,” Thomas said. “We are a very low-in-
come borough.”

The library has about 1,500 visits each month, and circulation has increased in recent years. Residents use 
the library computers to apply for jobs or complete homework assignments.
The 2014 budget called for $80,591 in expenditures, with about $60,000 of that for salaries for the five 
part-time staffers and just under $8,000 for books.
Meanwhile, the board has been unable to make much-needed repairs, and McCalla said he plans to ask 
the borough, its prime funding source, to double its $42,000 annual contribution. That $42,000 figure is 
double what it was five years ago.
Thomas said that she was open to helping the library but that she would need to discuss the issue with 
borough council members.

Libraries in Delaware County receive their state support through the county’s library system, and director 
David Belanger said annual statewide funding has fallen to $2.2 million, a one-third decrease since 2008.
“All the libraries struggle to make ends meet, but Darby is probably the most precarious because they 
have a community with high need and limited funding support,” Belanger said.
To reduce costs, Borders said, the library has cut staff hours. Borders herself works part time at the li-
brary, splitting her time between Darby and the Sharon Hill Library.
The Darby library has, at times, taken as much as $20,000 a year from its investment income to make 
ends meet. “We wouldn’t be sustainable in the long run,” Borders said.
The 19th-century, two-story brick structure has cracks and damaged walls. Its torn carpeting needs to be 
replaced. So do the drafty windows.
The library needs to make an elevator handicapped-accessible. Currently, steep steps lead to the second 
floor, which has the book collection, computers, and main desk.
McCalla, who grew up in Darby and has worked as a deputy managing director under Philadelphia May-
or John F. Street, joined the library’s board earlier this year. He has a vision of updating the building, pro-
viding more computers for public use and increasing programs for residents. He would like to improve 
the display for the original library collection of 43 volumes from 1743, now held in a bookcase mounted 
on the wall.
First, he will need to address the library’s basic needs. Maintaining an old, historical building in a poor 
community is “a deadly combination,” he said.
Libraries across the country are turning to grants, fund-raising, and other revenue sources to maintain 
services, said Sari Feldman, of the American Library Association.
“We don’t want to charge for library service,” she said, “but we are in a complex financial environment 
and we are looking for opportunities to bring dollars to our libraries.”
McCalla said he hopes the Darby library’s status as the oldest public library in the country will improve its 
chances of receiving support.
“We’re going to keep our library,” said Thomas, the mayor, whose own four children grew up visiting the 
small brick building. “We just have to find a way, and that’s it.”
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